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on compliance with the core principles 
under Section 5a(d) of the Act. 

[71 FR 1963, Jan. 12, 2006] 

§ 37.7 Additional requirements. 
(a) Products. Notwithstanding the 

provisions of section 5c(c) of the Act 
and § 40.2 of this chapter, derivatives 
transaction execution facilities need 
only notify the Commission of the list-
ing of new products for trading, posting 
of new product descriptions, terms and 
conditions or trading protocols or pro-
viding for a new system product 
functionality, by filing with the Sec-
retary of the Commission at its Wash-
ington, D.C. headquarters, a submis-
sion labeled ‘‘DTF Notice of Product 
Listing’’ that includes the text of the 
product’s terms or conditions, product 
description, trading protocol or de-
scription of the system functionality 
or by electronic notification of the 
foregoing at the time traders or par-
ticipants in the market are notified, 
but in no event later than the close of 
business on the business day preceding 
initial listing, posting or implementa-
tion of the trading protocol or system 
functionality. 

(b) Material modifications. Notwith-
standing the provisions of Section 5c(c) 
of the Act, registered derivatives trans-
action execution facilities need not 
certify rules or rule amendments under 
§ 40.6 of this chapter, and must only no-
tify the Commission prior to placing 
into effect or amending such a rule, (as 
defined in § 40.1 of this chapter): 

(1) By electronic notification to the 
Commission of the rule to be placed 
into effect or to be changed, in a for-
mat approved by the Secretary of the 
Commission, at the time traders or 
participants in the market are notified, 
but (unless taken as an emergency ac-
tion) in no event later than the close of 
business on the business day preceding 
implementation. The submission noti-
fication shall be labeled ‘‘DTEF Rule 
Notices’’ and shall include the text of 
the rule or rule amendment (with dele-
tions and additions indicated). Pro-
vided, however, the derivatives trans-
action execution facility need not no-
tify the Commission of rules or rule 
amendments for which no certification 
is required under § 40.6(c) of this chap-
ter. 

(2) The derivatives transaction execu-
tion facility must maintain docu-
mentation regarding all changes to 
rules, terms and conditions or trading 
protocols. 

(c) Voluntary request for Commission 
approval of rules or products. (1) A board 
of trade or trading facility seeking to 
be registered as, or registered as, a de-
rivatives transaction execution facil-
ity, may request that the Commission 
approve under section 5c(c) of the Act, 
any or all of its rules and subsequent 
amendments thereto, including both 
operational rules and the terms or con-
ditions of products listed for trading on 
the facility, prior to their implementa-
tion or, notwithstanding the provisions 
of section 5c(c)(2) of the Act, at any-
time thereafter, under the procedures 
of §§ 40.5 or 40.3 of this chapter, as ap-
plicable. A derivatives transaction exe-
cution facility may label a product in 
its rules as, ‘‘Listed for trading pursu-
ant to Commission approval,’’ if the 
product and its terms or conditions 
have been approved by the Commission 
and it may label as, ‘‘Approved by the 
Commission,’’ only those rules that 
have been so approved. 

(2) Notwithstanding the forty-five 
day review period for voluntary ap-
proval under § 40.3(b) of this chapter, 
the operating rules and the terms and 
conditions of one product submitted for 
voluntary Commission approval under 
§ 40.3 of this chapter, that has been sub-
mitted with, and at the same time as, 
an application for registration as a de-
rivatives transaction execution facil-
ity, will be deemed approved by the 
Commission thirty days after receipt 
by the Commission, or at the conclu-
sion of such extended period as pro-
vided under § 40.3(c) of this chapter. 

(3) An applicant for registration, or a 
registered derivatives transaction exe-
cution facility may request that the 
Commission consider under the provi-
sions of section 15(b) of the Act any of 
the derivatives transaction execution 
facility’s rules or policies, including 
both operational rules and the terms or 
conditions of products listed for trad-
ing, at the time of registration or 
thereafter. 
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(d) Identify participants. Registered 
derivatives transaction execution fa-
cilities must keep a record in perma-
nent form, which shall show the true 
name, address, and principal occupa-
tion or business of any foreign trader 
executing transactions on the facility. 
In addition, upon request, a derivatives 
transaction execution facility shall 
provide to the Commission information 
regarding the name of any person exer-
cising control over the trading of such 
foreign trader. Provided, however, this 
paragraph shall not apply to a deriva-
tives transaction execution facility in-
sofar as transactions in futures or op-
tion contracts of foreign traders are ex-
ecuted through, or the resulting trans-
actions are maintained in accounts 
carried by, a registered futures com-
mission merchant or introduced by an 
introducing broker subject to § 1.37 of 
this chapter. 

(e) Identify persons subject to fitness re-
quirement. Upon request by any rep-
resentative of the Commission, a reg-
istered derivatives transaction execu-
tion facility shall furnish to the Com-
mission’s representative a current list 
of persons subject to the fitness re-
quirements of section 5a(d)(6) of the 
Act. 

[66 FR 42271, Aug. 10, 2001, as amended at 71 
FR 1963, Jan. 12, 2006] 

§ 37.8 Information relating to trans-
actions on derivatives transaction 
execution facilities. 

(a) Special calls for information from 
derivatives transaction execution facili-
ties. Upon special call by the Commis-
sion, a registered derivatives trans-
action execution facility shall provide 
to the Commission such information 
related to its business as a derivatives 
transaction execution facility, includ-
ing information relating to data entry 
and trade details, in the form and man-
ner and within the time as specified by 
the Commission in the special call. 

(b) Special calls for information from 
futures commission merchants or foreign 
brokers. Upon special call by the Com-
mission, each person registered as a fu-
tures commission merchant or a for-
eign broker (as defined in § 15.00 of this 
title) that carries or has carried an ac-
count for a customer on a derivatives 
transaction execution facility shall 

provide information to the Commission 
concerning such accounts or related 
positions carried for the customer on 
that or other facilities or markets, in 
the form and manner and within the 
time specified by the Commission in 
the special call. 

(c) Special calls for information from 
participants. Upon special call by the 
Commission, any person who enters 
into or has entered into an agreement, 
contract or transaction on a deriva-
tives transaction execution facility 
shall provide information to the Com-
mission concerning such agreements, 
contracts or transactions or related 
agreements, contracts or transactions, 
or concerning related positions on 
other facilities or markets, in the form 
and manner and within the time speci-
fied by the Commission in the special 
call. 

(d) Delegation of authority. The Com-
mission hereby delegates, until the 
Commission orders otherwise, the au-
thority set forth in paragraphs (a) 
through (c) of this section to the Direc-
tors of the Division of Clearing and 
Intermediary Oversight and separately 
to the Director of Market Oversight or 
such other employee or employees as 
the Directors may designate from time 
to time. The Directors may submit to 
the Commission for its consideration 
any matter that has been delegated in 
this paragraph. Nothing in this para-
graph prohibits the Commission, at its 
election, from exercising the authority 
delegated in this paragraph. 

[66 FR 42271, Aug. 10, 2001, as amended at 71 
FR 1963, Jan. 12, 2006] 

§ 37.9 Enforceability. 

An agreement, contract or trans-
action entered into on, or pursuant to 
the rules of, a registered derivatives 
transaction execution facility shall not 
be void, voidable, subject to rescission 
or otherwise invalidated or rendered 
unenforceable as a result of: 

(a) A violation by the registered de-
rivatives transaction execution facility 
of the provisions of section 5a of the 
Act or this part 37; or 

(b) Any Commission proceeding to 
alter or supplement a rule, term or 
condition under section 8a(7) of the Act 
or any other proceeding the effect of 
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